
 Town of Dudley 
Board of Selectmen, Highway and Cemetery Commissioners
Monday, October 2, 2023 @ 6:30pm
Dudley Municipal Complex
71 West Main Street, Dudley, MA  01571

Approved 10/16/2023

Some matters have been taken out of agenda order but were typed up in agenda order for ease of locating information when necessary.

1. Open Meeting, Call to Order, Pledge of Allegiance:

 The Honorable John Marsi opened the meeting at 6:35pm.  He disclosed that the meeting will be recorded.  In attendance were the Honorable Mark Landry, Honorable Steven Sullivan, and Honorable Jason Johnson.   Also present were Jonathan Ruda, Town Administrator and Michelle Jervis, Administrative Secretary.  The Honorable Kerry Cyganiewicz was absent. 
2.  Acceptance of Minutes:  Jason Johnson motioned to approve the minutes of September 21, 2023.  Mark Landry seconded.  Unanimous 4-0.  
3.   Citizens Comments:
Richard Carmignani came before the Board as a citizen.  On a prior agenda item he requested permission to hold a toll booth on a Saturday for the Knights of Columbus and it rained.  His rain date was cancelled due to the weather too.  He would like to reschedule for 10/7/23.  No one objected and the Police Chief agreed.  The Toll Booth date is scheduled for Saturday, October 7, 2023 from 9am to noon.   
4. Town Administrator’s Report:
Mr. Ruda stated his office received new draft regulations from the Cannabis Control Commission (CCC).  In this report the CCC will be overseeing licenses.  Meaning, the local impact fees that provide a percentage (3%) of revenues as stated in the Host Community Agreement (HCA) goes away.  It goes away through a new provision requiring a host community to annually transmit its invoice of the community impact fee (CIF) to the marijuana establishment within one month of the anniversary of the date marijuana establishments received their final licensure.   As an example, Mr. Ruda stated the costs for public safety impact fees were submitted to DMA following their request for those costs last month.  The total from January 1, 2023 to last month was $663.31, mostly for logged, routine police property and building checks.  Our current Host Community Agreement calls for a $40,000 minimum community impact fee.  Last month we received a letter from The Greatest Hits which stated “based upon the changes in the HCA regulations and laws since 2022, the $40,000 payment is in excess of the costs incurred by the Town of Dudley.  Please apply costs of Quarter 1, 2, and 3 against this amount that was paid in May”.  He stated that upon these changes in the law, and subsequent change in the regulations by the CCC, the Mass Municipal Association and Town Counsels throughout the Commonwealth are up in arms and considering breach of contract actions, etc.  But Mr. Ruda thinks that barring any significant legal breakthrough from a town more prosperous and heavily invested in cannabis than Dudley, we should now consider our host community impact fees negotiated and agreed to as a minor source of revenue has effectively dried up.  We have posted the video webinar given by KP Law on our website, which summarizes the information that we have been receiving from Town Counsel.  The town has always been very conservative in leveraging any projected revenue from its Host Community Agreements so this new change to the law, although every penny counts when it comes to the budget, is disappointing but will not pose a major revenue challenge to the Town. 
With the passage of 3 of the 5 override questions in August, we have been able to re-engage our cybersecurity consultants and work toward re-instating that important function for the town’s network, on our servers and the website.  There is also an IT Grant through the State’s Community Compact Grant Program, and he has asked Olivia Antonson, our intern, to work with him on applying for it.  If successful it could provide funding for some additional hardware upgrades and funding for developing a disaster recover program.  Shared Street and Space Grant Program is in the second phase and our Town Planner will assist the town with the application required for construction funding based on the near final design and estimate for the project which was engineering through Tighe and Bond for the Airport Rd/Dudley Hill Rd intersection project.  Both the Planner and Highway Superintendent have both played important roles for this project moving forward.  Finally, we received a Sustainable Materials Recovery Program Grant from MassDEP.  This grant will help offset expenses related to the recycling center, such as the purchase of decals.  Mark Landry motioned to accept the Town Administrator’s Report.  Steven Sullivan seconded.  Unanimous 4-0.
5.  New Business: 
a.  Vote to Waive the Police Chief’s Probation and Modification of Employment Agreement – Steven Sullivan stated he is not surprised, and with no doubts, that Chief Karlowicz has succeeded his probation period and would like to modify the term of his Employment Agreement from an expiration date from January 13, 2024 to June 30, 2026.  All agreed he has done an excellent job as Police Chief and has rallied for support for his department.  We are blessed to have him.  Jason Johnson motioned that the Board vote to end probation of the Police Chief effective October 2, 2023, and to extend the Chief’s Employment Agreement, as specified under the current terms, to June 30, 2026.  Steven Sullivan seconded.  Unanimous 4-0.
b.    Reserve Officer John Glowacki – Promoted to Full Time Police Officer – Chief Karlowicz stated that Officer Glowacki was hired from the reserve list.  The full-time position was posted internally and he submitted his resume.  The department had a staff meeting and unanimously agreed to promote Officer Glowacki.  He has integrity, respected by his peers with an excellent work ethic.  Jason Johnson motioned to promote Officer John Glowacki as a full-time officer for the Dudley Police Department as recommended by Chief Karlowicz.  Mark Landry seconded.  Unanimous 4-0. 
c.     First Congregational Church – Parking Waiver – Steven Sullivan motioned to approve the request from the First Congregational Church for a parking waiver on Center Road on Saturday, December 2, 2023, from 10:00am to 4:00pm.  Mark Landry seconded.  Unanimous 4-0.
d.  Annual Spooktacular Event – Steven Sullivan motioned to permit the town to hold its Annual Spooktacular Halloween event on Thursday, October 26, 2023 from 4:00pm to 6:00pm.  Mark Landry seconded.  Unanimous 4-0.

6.    Departmental Communication: 

Chief Karlowicz stated that the annual Prescription Drug Take Back Day will be on Saturday, October 28, 2023 from 10am to 2pm in the lobby of the police station.  All unused drugs and needles will be gathered to be destroyed.  Also the officer for the ACO position is being trained next month.  His vehicle is in the works.  
George Patrinos – Water/Sewer – Projects are moving forward.  The 1st Ave Improvement Project is almost completed. 

Richard Carmignani stated health insurance/Medicare will be up in January for enrollment.  Bills will be due shortly. 
7.    Board Member Comments:

8.    Adjournment:  
Steven Sullivan motioned to adjourn at 7:15pm and to convene into Executive Session under MGL Chapter 30A, Section 21(a)(2) to conduct strategy session in preparation for negotiations with non-union personnel or to conduct contract negotiations with non-union Personnel (police chief) to reconvene into public session only if deemed necessary by the Chair.  Jason Johnson seconded.  
Roll Call Vote:

  John Marsi, Aye

  Mark Landry, Aye

  Steven Sullivan, Aye

  Jason Johnson, Aye 

Respectfully submitted.
Michelle Jervis, Administrative Secretary
Documents physically identified, discussed, or considered by the Board:

·  Minutes of 9/21/25 (agenda stated 9/25/23 – scrivener’s error)
·  Cannabis Control Commission Statement/PowerPoint

·  Police Chief’s Employment Agreement

· Letter from First Congregational Church for parking waiver request. 

[Signature Page to Vote of the Board of Selectmen]


